Aarhus Convention Meeting of the Parties

REPORT OF THE THIRD MEETING OF THE BUREAU

Geneva, 4 July 2003

Attendance:

Bureau members: Aida Iskoyan (Armenia, Vice-Chair), Marc Pallemaerts (Belgium, Chair), Giuliana Gasparrini (Italy), Tatiana Shakirova (Kazakhstan), Mona Aarhus (Norway), Jerzy Jendroska (Poland, Vice-Chair).

Apologies: Rita Annus (Estonia)

NGO observer: Fe Sanchez Moreno (European ECO Forum)

Other observers: Federica Rolle (Italy)

1. Adoption of agenda

The Bureau adopted the proposed agenda with the addition of a sub-item on the provisional agenda for the first meeting of the Working Group of the Parties (WGP).  

2. Report on relevant activities and developments

a) The secretariat briefly reported on some important implications of the Kiev Conference (21-23 May 2003) for the work done under the auspices of the Convention. The implementation of the EECCA strategy was expected to become a high priority for the Environment for Europe process and the secretariat would, along with other partner organisations, become involved in supporting the implementation of relevant parts of the strategy. A co-ordination meeting with those other organisations was provisionally scheduled for September 2003.

b) The Bureau took note of the outcome of the first meeting of the Task Force on Electronic Information Tools, which took place on 23-24 June 2003 in Sofia, Bulgaria. The Bureau recommended that the Task Force consider at its next meeting the legal implications of the use of electronic information tools on the right to access to information, in particular the tendency of public authorities in some countries to stop assuming an active obligation to provide requested information in paper form on the grounds that it had already been made available on the internet.

c) The secretariat informed the Bureau of the preparations for the second meeting of the Convention’s Compliance Committee, 18-19 September 2003. The Bureau expressed great interest in the activities of the Committee and asked to be kept informed of the progress of its work. 

d) The Bureau took note of the preparations for the second meeting of the Working Group on GMOs, scheduled for 1-3 October 2003, particularly the preparation of a legal analysis of possible legally binding options for developing the application of the Convention to GMOs, which was prepared by the secretariat on the basis of input received from delegations in a written commenting procedure.

e) The Chair – also being the Chair of the Task Force on Access to Justice - gave an overview of the activities undertaken under the auspices of that task force and its forthcoming meeting, scheduled for 20-21 November 2003 in Geneva. The Bureau suggested that the Task Force also address the issue of access to justice with respect to article 1 of the Convention, since its mandate allowed for the sharing of experience with any relevant provisions of the Convention. The secretariat briefly updated the Bureau on activities in the field of access to justice undertaken by other organizations, such as UNEP and IUCN. The representative of Italy informed the Bureau that progress on access to justice was a priority of the Italian Presidency (autumn 2003) of the European Union. The Bureau requested to be kept informed of progress in the European Union.

f) The secretariat informed the Bureau of some recent developments following the adoption of the Protocol on PRTRs, notably within the framework of the Inter-organisational Programme for the Sound Management of Chemicals (IOMC) which was preparing input to Forum IV (the fourth meeting of the Intergovernmental Forum on Chemical Safety, Bangkok, November 2003), which would provide a means to actively promote outreach activities in countries outside the ECE region. 

g) The Bureau took note of the plans for a national workshop in the Kyrgyz Republic organised under the auspices of the capacity-building service for the Convention and the progress in developing the Convention’s clearing-house mechanism. The Bureau noted that it would be important that information available through the clearing house would be available in languages other than national languages which were not widely spoken. The Bureau recommended that other organizations, such as REC and OSCE, be involved in this work. 

h) The secretariat and the representative of the European ECO Forum informed the Bureau of the outcome of some recent global and regional developments in Principle 10 issues, notably UNEP’s African Experts Workshop on Rio Principle 10, organized on 4-5 June 2003 in Nairobi. Furthermore, a Resolution by the Commission on Human Rights on environment and human rights as part of sustainable development was mentioned. The resolution inter alia requested the Secretary-General to prepare a report on the consideration being given to the possible relationship between the environment and human rights, taking into account contributions by concerned international organizations and bodies, and to submit the report to the Commission on Human Rights as well as the Commission on Sustainable Development. Finally, attention was drawn to a recent recommendation by the Council of Europe Parliamentary Assembly, calling for governments of member states to recognize a human right to a healthy environment and safeguard the individual procedural rights set out in the Aarhus Convention.

i) The secretariat reported on the recent developments regarding the approval of the Convention logo and presented the changes in design that would have to be made in order to meet the requirements of the Publications Board. The Bureau expressed its satisfaction with the revised design of the logo, while proposing a minor change to the formatting of the text.

j) The secretariat informed the Bureau that Portugal had deposited its ratification instrument with the Secretary-General in New York on 9 June 2003 and had thus become the 25th Party to the Convention.

3. Preparations for the first meeting of the Working Group of the Parties

a) The secretariat informed the Bureau of the work that it envisaged to undertake in order to prepare a background paper on public participation in strategic decision-making for the first meeting of the WGP. The Bureau welcomed the proposed outline of the document prepared by the secretariat and requested that a draft of the document be circulated to the Bureau members for comments. The document would analyse the extent to which the SEA Protocol promoted or required opportunities for public participation in strategic decision-making and identify criteria for determining whether further work in this area was warranted, thus facilitating a decision by the WGP on whether to initiate further work in this field and, if so, how.

b) Regarding the prioritisation of activities 2004-2005, including finance and personnel issues, the secretariat presented a paper that provided a more detailed assessment of the planned activities in 2004-2005 and which was intended to form the basis for a paper to assist the WGP in the prioritisation of activities in that period. The Bureau welcomed the paper and proposed that it be formatted and circulated to all focal points as an official document for the meeting of the WGP. 

c) The Bureau discussed the establishment of a task force on financial arrangements, as envisaged under decision I/13 of the first Meeting of the Parties. France had been identified as a potential lead country and invited to chair the task force, but a response was still awaited at the time of the meeting. In case no lead country could be identified in the near future, it was agreed that the secretariat should prepare a document for the WGP building  upon an earlier analysis of possible financial arrangements (CEP/WG.5/2002/4) and the issue would have to be addressed in some detail within the framework of the Working Group meeting. However, if France or another country indicated willingness to take up the leadership of the Task Force in the near future, the main discussion would take place within the task force and it would be up to the lead country to decide whether any document should be prepared for the WGP.

d) The Bureau took note of a paper on public participation in international forums presented by the secretariat. The paper summarised the steps involved in the debate on this issue in both the CEP and Aarhus contexts, noting that the Meeting of the Parties had recommended that consideration be given to the possibility of developing guidelines on promoting the application of the principles of the Convention in international environmental decision-making processes and within the framework of international organisations in matters relating to the environment. The Bureau requested the secretariat to use the paper to prepare a written input from the Bureau for the first meeting of the WGP and to circulate a draft of the new document to the members of the Bureau for comments and approval. 

e) The Bureau took note of the preparations for the first meeting of the new PRTR Working Group, scheduled for 16-18 February 2004 in Geneva, including preliminary consultations regarding a possible lead country or countries. It agreed that further consultations should be held, with the assistance of the secretariat, in order to identify possible candidates for the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Working Group with a view to being in a position to make a firm proposal at the next meeting of the Bureau.

f) The secretariat presented an outline proposal for a global conference on environmental democracy, which would not only expose the Convention to an influential group of stakeholders and help build support for similar initiatives elsewhere, but also foster exchange of information on good practices and explore ideas for furthering regional and global initiatives in this area. The Bureau warmly welcomed the initiative for the conference, tentatively planned for 2005 or 2006, and asked the secretariat to actively seek co-operation with other organisations, in particular UNEP and UNHCHR, in order to ensure the global scope of the event. This conference could be part of a larger project on capacity-building for environmental democracy, depending on the outcome of contacts with other UN bodies. The Bureau also noted a need to further explore possibilities for establishing a global award for achievement in promoting environmental democracy/environmental rights and for linking this initiative with the plans for the global conference on environmental democracy. 

g) The Bureau discussed a draft provisional agenda for the Working Group of the Parties and agreed not to include a proposed item on ‘Long-term strategic planning for the Convention’, on the understanding that this item could be added to the agenda for the second ordinary meeting of the Parties. The secretariat was asked to prepare and electronically circulate to the Bureau members a draft of the annotated provisional agenda for the first meeting of the WGP for comments. 

4. Preparation of the second ordinary meeting of the Parties

Ms. Tatiana Shakirova (Kazakhstan) gave a brief update on the research into logistics and practical arrangements for the second ordinary meeting of the Parties undertaken so far by the host country. The Bureau took note of the information provided and asked the secretariat to hold further discussions with the host country and prepare a more detailed report on this issue for the next Bureau meeting. 

5. Matters arising from the Joint Bureaux meeting on 3 July 2003

The Bureau agreed to follow the discussions on formulation of a new environmental strategy for ECE and to take note of the final text of the paper on challenges and directions of an ECE environmental strategy once it becomes available. The Bureau also noted the request by the Chairman of the Committee on Environmental Policy to each of the Bureaux to provide input to the agenda for the next Joint Bureaux meeting, provisionally scheduled for the first week of July 2004.

6. Calendar of meetings 2003-2004

The Bureau agreed upon provisional meeting dates for 2003 and 2004 and decided to review the calendar at its next meeting.

7. Date and venue of next Bureau meeting

It was agreed that the next Bureau meeting would take place on 22 October 2003 in Geneva. 

8. Any other business

The Bureau inquired about the Advisory Board and was informed that the last meeting of the Board had taken place in the margins of the first meeting of the Parties and that formally the Board was still existing, though it had not been very active during the past year.

� After the meeting, France confirmed its offer to lead the Task Force and indicated that it did not envisage a formal paper being prepared for the WGP.
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